

March 3, 2021

The Honorable Alejandro N. Mayorkas Secretary United States Department of Homeland Security Washington, DC 20528

Dear Secretary Mayorkas:

Via Email

Congratulations on your recent confirmation as Secretary of Homeland Security! Greyhound has worked with multiple agencies of the Department on issues as varied as intercity bus security, cross-border infrastructure at the Mexican and Canadian borders, and emergency transportation services. I look forward to working closely with you on these issues and more.

Most critically at this time, Greyhound is very concerned about the health and safety of all of our bus passengers and the humane treatment of individuals and families crossing the southern border who need intercity transportation. During past migration surges in 2018 and 2019, ICE released migrants without advance notice at shelters and Greyhound bus stops/terminals with only paperwork indicating their destinations; they had no tickets. Like most transportation providers, Greyhound operates a fixed capacity system and we require advanced reservations. Because we sell tickets in advance, we prepare for and provide the resources to service the customers who have bought tickets. While we usually have some capacity for last-minute customers, we cannot guarantee it. Despite having no advance notice, Greyhound and its regional partners worked with charitable organizations to transport migrants with dignity and humanity by adding extra buses on our routes to ease bottlenecks at transfer terminals across the country to the extent of our resources. However, despite our best efforts, shelters and terminals experienced overcrowding and there were many instances of significant delays for passengers at the origin of their trip and connections.

As a result of COVID-19, we are anticipating a much more serious challenge if there are any potential migration surges in 2021. Our top priority is the safety of our employees and passengers. We need assurance that any detainees released by ICE have proof of a negative COVID-19 test, similar to the proof required for international airline passengers who arrive at US ports of entry. Greyhound already asks our customers to stay home and NOT travel if they are not feeling well or have been diagnosed with COVID. However, migrants simply do not have that choice unless the government or their sponsors house them while they quarantine. Therefore, it is critical to public safety that ICE provide 100% assurance that no one released that can be reasonably expected to ride a Greyhound bus be infected with COVID-19 (or mixed with other potential passengers that have tested negative).

Greyhound's service has been decimated by the financial impacts of COVID-19, and our bus and terminal capacities have been restricted by the need to maintain social distancing. This could have a very detrimental impact on our collective ability to transport migrants to their destinations in the U.S., given Greyhound's vast network of over 1,000 U.S. locations, ranging from all of the largest cities in the U.S. to hundreds of small rural towns. No other carrier



provides service to many of the destinations, and the destinations for migrants extend into every corner of the U.S. While we have maintained at least minimal service to almost all of our destinations, our total capacity is down 60% vs. pre-COVID. Attached is a map of the U.S. showing the destinations that we carried migrants released at McAllen to during the immigration surge in 2019. While we still serve many of these destinations, we simply do not have enough seats to accommodate an increase in demand from the southern border to all of these points across our network.

Many drivers, mechanics, customer service employees, and agents have been furloughed as a result of the financial impact. We simply do not have buses and drivers ready to meet surges in demand without emergency funding. In order to properly serve immigrants coming into the southern border and traveling to their sponsor destination, Greyhound will be operating one-way moves throughout the country and in order to get the resources back (buses and drivers) to the border to continue operations, Greyhound needs funding assistance to cover the costs of repositioning buses and drivers from other parts of the country to wherever they may be needed. If Greyhound waits for a "full" coach of ticketed passengers to reposition the bus (as it normally would), this will result in individuals waiting at the border locations longer than necessary and the requirement of meeting the needs of these people at the border, whether it be in shelters, terminals, or other locations.

To address these problems, I request that you establish a high-level DHS action team to work with Greyhound to proactively develop solutions before an emergency develops. If discretionary funding at your disposal is not sufficient to address our concerns, we would like to work with you to support emergency appropriations for your Department to create a discretionary fund that can be used at your command for safe and efficient migrant transportation.

Greyhound stands ready to work with your Department to meet this looming challenge. Please let us know how it is best to proceed by contacting me at <a href="mailto:dave.leach@greyhound.com">dave.leach@greyhound.com</a>, or Greg Cohen at <a href="mailto:grey@2349solutions.com">grey@2349solutions.com</a>.

Sincerely,

David S. Leach President & CEO

Attachment: Destinations in the Greyhound Network for Immigrant Travel from McAllen 2018/2019